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SYNOPSIS AS ENACTED

Brief Description: Continuing retirement system membership
while on active duty in operation Desert Shield.

SPONSORS: Senate Committee on Ways & Means (originally sponsored
by Senators Roach, Snyder, Stratton, Amondson, L. Kreidler,
McCaslin, Erwin, Newhouse, Niemi, Sellar, Craswell, Gaspard,
Hayner, Skratek, L. Smith, Talmadge, Oke, Bauer, Rasmussen,
Thorsness, Johnson, Wojahn, Cantu and West)

SENATE COMMITTEE ON WAYS & MEANS

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS

BACKGROUND:

Federal Law . Under the federal veterans’ reemployment rights
law, a person who leaves a job to enter active duty with the
armed forces is entitled to be reemployed in a job with
similar seniority, status, and pay. "Similar seniority" also
means the employee is entitled to any benefits based on
seniority, such as retirement credit, as though the employee
had not left employment to be in the armed forces. The
employee cannot be required to make employer contributions to
earn the retirement credit.

The returning employee is eligible for these rights if the
employee: (a) left the job for the purpose of going on active
duty with the armed forces; (b) remains on active duty no
longer than four years; (c) receives an honorable discharge;
and (d) applies for reemployment with the same employer within
90 days of separation from active duty.

State Law . Plan I of the state’s retirement systems already
allows members who leave employment to receive up to five
years of retirement service credit for military service
without paying the employer contributions for that credit.

In Plan II, however, members can only receive two years of
service credit for unpaid, authorized leave of absence over
their working careers. The member must contribute both the
employee and the employer contributions to earn the credit,
and the member must have been drafted into the military in
order to have military service considered an unpaid,
authorized leave of absence.
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SUMMARY:

In Plan II of the state’s retirement systems, a member who
leaves covered employment to enter the U.S. armed forces is
entitled to retirement service credit for up to four years of
military service. The member qualifies if the member: (a)
has applied for reemployment with his or her previous employer
within 90 days of the member’s honorable discharge from the
armed forces; and (b) makes the employee contributions
required, plus interest as determined by the Department of
Retirement Systems, within five years of resumption of
employment.

Once the department has received the member contributions, it
will bill the employer for the employer contributions, plus
interest, for the member’s service. Contributions are based
on the average of the member’s salary at the time the member
left employment to enter the armed forces and the time the
member resumed employment.

Provisions of the act apply retroactively for military service
begun on or after January 1, 1990.

VOTES ON FINAL PASSAGE:

Senate 45 0
House 96 0 (House amended)
Senate 47 0 (Senate concurred)

EFFECTIVE: March 31, 1992
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